South Central Workforce Council

June 13, 2012
Mankato Workforce Center

Mankato, MN 

The meeting was called to order by Chair Mary Jacobs at 3:00 p.m.  

I. Roll Call
Members Present: Jim Abraham, Michael Atherley, Candace Fenske, Bill FitzSimmons, Nancy Genelin, Mary Jacobs, John Schons, Bradley Thornton, Tim Wenzel, John Woodwick and Gloria Zachow 
Members Excused: Deb Barnes, John Considine, Jane Goettl, Jay Hancock, Lee Hiller, Dennis Siemer, Joan Tesdahl, and Karen Wagner
Members Absent: Bev Mountain and Larry Treptow
Guests Present:  Nancy Haag, MVAC; Bill Meyer, MN DEED; Gretchen Spear, MN DEED; Joshua Vrtacnik, MN DEED
Staff Present:  Diane Halvorson, Heather Gleason
II.
Approval of the Agenda
Chair Mary Jacobs called for approval of the agenda.  A motion was made by Bill FitzSimmons and seconded by John Woodwick to approve the agenda.  The motion carried.

III.
Approval of Minutes
Chair Mary Jacobs called for approval of the May 2012 meeting minutes.  A motion was made by John Schons and seconded by Candace Fenske to approve the minutes.  The motion carried.
II. Re-Appointment of WorkForce Council Members

Chair Mary Jacobs called for approval of the Re-Appointment of Council Members:  Deb Barnes, Mary Jacobs, John Schons, Larry Treptow and John Woodwick.  A motion was made by Jim Abraham and seconded by Bill FitzSimmons.  The motion carried.  John Woodwick abstained.

V.
Committee Reports
Executive Committee

Mary Jacobs reported that the Executive Committee reviewed the Program Year 2012 budgets, which will be reviewed later in the agenda.  

The committee assignments were distributed and members were encouraged to sign up for the Workforce Development Committee and/or Youth Council.  A revised committee schedule was distributed and reviewed.  The Workforce Development Committee will be meeting in November and December rather than August and October as a result of a change in the Region 9 Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy (CEDS) reporting schedule and review of the year end results.

An agenda item from the committee’s last meeting was the Council Bylaws, which were sent to members prior to the meeting.  There were minor changes to make the wording more consistent.   There were two sections removed that were no longer applicable. One specific section required a partnership with economic development and the Council has representation from Region 9 Development Commission so it was listed with all the other member organizations.  Another section specifically listed the Job Service Employer Committees (JSEC), which are only operating at the Fairmont WorkForce Center.  A motion to approve the Council Bylaws was made by Tim Wenzel and seconded by Jim Abraham.  Six votes were cast by email from members that were not present at the meeting.  The motion carried. 
Operations Committee
Diane Halvorson reported that the Operations Committee meets once a month and is comprised of the managers of the partnering agencies of the WorkForce Center.  
There will be structural changes to regional management for Vocational Rehabilitation Services.  A Regional Director will be assigned to the north, south and metro regions. Unemployment Insurance (UI) is providing staffing for WorkForce Centers to work with the approximately 28,000 applicants that have exhausted their extensions with reemployment assistance.  A welding training is scheduled to begin in Fairmont next week.  There were 30 applications for 12 participant slots.  A Dislocated Worker grant proposal will be developed for the 84 employees laid off from Technical Services for Electronics in Arlington.  Two FastTRAC grant proposals were submitted last week to continue the Pathways to Healthcare Careers course and to develop a Pathway to Manufacturing Careers Course.  The Continuous Improvement team was resurrected to conduct customer satisfaction and quality assessments. 

Business Services

Bill Meyer and Joshua Vrtacnik distributed and reviewed a summary of Business Services consultations by industry.  Some key points of interest include:

· Attendance and drug screening issues

· Employers designing in-house training
· High school level programs and work based learning programs to recruit

· Predatory hiring practices

· Construction activity increased

Bill and Joshua requested feedback on the information reported and asked if there was other information that the Council was interested in seeing at future meetings.  There was a recommendation to look at the data on a quarterly basis rather than cumulative.  Members were also interested in the demographics of individuals that make up the unemployment rate as well as the average length of time people stay on unemployment.  There was also some discussion about programs like the Minnesota Job Skills Partnership grants that employers may not be aware of.


It was also reported that Business Services is preparing their annual plan and will be focusing on manufacturing, health services, transportation, trade and agriculture, which also aligns with key industries and demand occupations in the Local Unified Plan.    
III. Program Year 2012 Budgets

Diane Halvorson distributed and reviewed the WIA and State Dislocated Worker Budgets for Program Year 2012.   Overall the programs received about a 10% reduction from last year and a 26% reduction from 2009 during the height of the recession.  The program funds are dispersed over the following categories:

· Administration – 13%
· Training– 43%

· Support – 6%

· Staff – 38%

Diane Halvorson distributed and reviewed the proposed 2012 Administrative Budget.  Reductions were made in staff development and advertising/marketing categories with increases in insurance, membership dues and rent.  The budget included recommended salary increases and consultant fees as a one time line item to continue the Partners In Career Exploration program.    

A motion was made by Bill FitzSimmons and seconded by Candace Fenske to approve the budget with a recommended salary increase for Diane Halvorson and Heather Gleason.  The motion carried.  John Woodwick abstained.
 

VII.
Election of Officers
Chair Mary Jacobs called for the Elections of Officers.  A motion was made by Bill FitzSimmons and seconded by Tim Wenzel to cast a unanimous ballot for Deb Barnes as Chair and Candace Fenske as Vice Chair.  The motion carried. 
IV. Discussion:  As the nation’s unemployment rates in April increased to 8.2%, the regional unemployment dropped to 5.2%.  What are the reasons for this difference?  What similarities or differences are you seeing in your industry?      

Members reported the following factors:

· There are better paying jobs on the job bank

· The region faired better than other areas of the state

· Variety of industries

· Food manufacturing is fairly recession proof

· Job seekers are still picky and hiring for second shift is still a challenge.

· Economic uncertainty helps to retain employees. 
· The end of unemployment insurance extensions is bringing people back into the job market and could be difficult for them to transition back into the workforce.

· Due to the trend of funding cuts, there are not as many human service related jobs so there are less job changes. 

· Private sector is improving but public and government sector is not fairing as well.
· The recession taught employers how expensive poor employees can cost a company.

V. OTHER BUSINESS

Diane Halvorson reported that the MWCA Annual Conference will be held August 7-9 in Duluth, MN.  Members were encouraged to attend and can contact the staff for assistance with arrangements. 
Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held at 3:00 p.m. Wednesday, September 12th at the Mankato WorkForce Center.  
A motion to adjourn was made by John Woodwick and seconded by Tim Wenzel. The motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned. 

Signed by:___________________________________


     
      Mary Jacobs, Chair
